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We have decided to withdraw our acceptance of the proposed consent agreement with 

Respondents Phoebe Putney Health System, Inc. (“PPHS”), Phoebe Putney Memorial Hospital, 
Inc. (“PPMH”), Phoebe North, Inc. (“Phoebe North”) (collectively “Phoebe Putney”), HCA Inc. 
(“HCA”), Palmyra Park Hospital, Inc. (“Palmyra”), and the Hospital Authority of Albany-
Dougherty County (“Hospital Authority”) and return this matter to administrative litigation.1   

 
The Commission first challenged the Hospital Authority’s acquisition of Palmyra Park 

Hospital from HCA and subsequent transfer of all management control of Palmyra to Phoebe 
Putney under a long-term lease arrangement (the “transaction”) in April 2011.  The Commission 
alleged that Phoebe Putney’s acquisition of Palmyra, its only rival in Albany, Georgia, would 
create a monopoly in the provision of inpatient general acute-care hospital services sold to 
commercial health plans in Albany and its surrounding six-county area, in 



2 
 

Georgia’s certificate of need (“CON”) laws and regulations would very likely prevent a 


